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DATE: 8 November 1999

TO/DEST: Co-ordinator, Transit Services Committee

FROM/EXP: General Manager

SUBJECT/OBJET: THE RACK AND ROLL PROGRAM

DEPARTMENTAL RECOMMENDATION

That the Transit Services Committee approve the extension of the Rack and Roll Program in
2000 to equip the articulated bus fleet, at a cost of $120,000, subject to the availability of
funds in the 2000 budget.

BACKGROUND

At its March 1999 meeting, the Transit Services Committee recommended to the Transportation
Committee the expenditure of $50,000 for a pilot project of bike racks on buses on route 97 as part of
the Transportation Demand Management Program.

This program, which was promoted as Rack and Roll, was introduced on June 25, and ran until the end
of October.  The objectives of the pilot project were to evaluate:

• usage by customers;
• operator acceptance;
• safety;
• maintenance requirements; and
• reliability.
 

This report reviews the experience gained from the pilot project and recommends an expansion of the
program in 2000, subject to the availability of capital funding.
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PILOT PROJECT COMMUNICATIONS

Every pilot project needs a strong identity and communication plan, to ensure awareness among internal
and external audiences and to assist in its successful implementation.

The pilot project to provide bike racks on buses was christened “Rack & Roll and a logo was designed
to give the program a consistent, recognizable identity which was repeated on all visuals.  The internal
information campaign needed to inform and familiarize operations and equipment staff in a very short
time-frame.  The external communications campaign was designed to inform prospective customers and
provide them with the opportunity to try the bike racks.

Citizens for Safe Cycling participated in developing and implementing the communications plan. This
partnership made it possible to spread word of the pilot project widely among the cycling community.

Internal Communications

Target audiences including operators, transit supervisors, equipment staff, and safety and training
instructors were evaluated to determine the amount of interaction they would have with the bike racks in
carrying out their duties.  Communications strategies and key messages were developed and tailored to
reach each target group according to their needs and work environment.  Internal posters were used in
combination with information on the OC Transpo intranet site, and e-mail broadcasts to announce this
new program.  These were supported by staff bulletins and  announcements over the bus radio system,
demonstrations at depots and at major Transitway stations.  A video was produced and played in the
service depots and at the Operators’ general booking site, and regular reports were published in
Transpo Express, OC Transpo’s internal weekly publication.

A detailed information flyer outlining operator and customer responsibilities was developed and
distributed to each operator.  Operators were also given advance copies of all external campaign
material.  All employees were encouraged to help publicize Rack & Roll among their families and
friends.  For the first time ever, a value-added incentive was offered to encourage employees to attend
familiarization sessions.  All employees who attended the Rack & Roll demonstrations had the
opportunity to participate in a draw for a mountain bike and T-shirts which were printed with the Rack
& Roll logo.  The draw tickets were only available at the demo bus which became very popular during
the familiarization period leading up to the public launch.

The internal campaign started approximately four weeks before the public launch and continued
throughout the external campaign.  The enthusiasm generated was instrumental in creating a positive
internal atmosphere towards this pilot project.
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External Communications

The two main external target groups were identified as recreational cyclists who could use Rack & Roll
on route 97 to access a broader range of recreational pathways which were previously beyond
comfortable cycling distance, and commuters who may use the route 97 link to shorten their commuting
time.  The objective was to build public awareness of this new feature on route 97, to inform and attract
potential new customers to this great new program and to give people the opportunity to try the bike
rack in a stationary, unpressured environment before they actually tried to use it in service.  Several
community events that typically attract large groups of cyclists were chosen as ideal venues to
demonstrate Rack & Roll.

An official launch and media event was developed to unveil the bike racks and demonstrate how quick,
and easy they are to use.  The launch was held at Campus Transitway station and it was scheduled to
coincide with the first Sunday Bike Day of the season.  News Releases and media advisories were
issued to announce the launch which was held on Friday, June 25 at the Campus Transitway station,
adjacent to the Colonel By Drive and recreational pathways.

A “How to” brochure was developed, posted on the OC Transpo web site and distributed on board
route 97, in sports and cycling specialty shops any by mail with all timetable requests.   Timetables for
route 97 which are available on paper and on our web site, were modified to mention Rack & Roll and
to identify trips during the morning and afternoon peak periods which may not be equipped with racks.
A “hot link” was set up between our web site and the Citizen for Safe Cycling’s web site.

An article and full page ad appeared in the spring and summer issue of “Better Bicycling” published by
Citizens for Safe Cycling and distributed throughout the Region, including OC Transpo customer service
centres.  An article was also published in the Circuits passenger newsletter which is distributed on buses
throughout the service area.

Rack & Roll demonstrations were held in June at the “Do it for Dad” fundraiser at Carleton University;
in July they took place at Island Park Drive and the Western Parkway during Sunday Bike days all
month long, in partnership with radio station Majic 100 who offered on-site live coverage.  Cyclists who
attended the demonstrations were invited to enter a draw for a mountain bike donated by Fresh Air
Experience.  Workplace demonstrations were held at the Region of Ottawa-Carleton and at Nortel
Networks main campus during August.

From the very first day the bike racks were installed, it was obvious that the sight of a bus rolling down
the street with bikes mounted in the front turned many heads.  Summer students were sent out with
bikes to ride route 97 during the mid-day on several days in August to conduct Ain service@
demonstrations along Albert and Slater streets for the lunchtime crowd.  These demonstrations were
timed to avoid the weeks when usage surveys were being conducted.  In September, a bike rack
equipped bus was also on site for the Harvest Ride at Newbridge Networks in Kanata.



In summary, the Rack & Roll project was very well received by employees and customers.
Approximately $15,000 was invested in this communications plan.

PILOT PROJECT MONITORING PROGRAM

A full monitoring program was carried out to evaluate the pilot bike rack project.  The program covered
usage levels, obtained both customer and operator views through surveys, examined claims and
accident records and identified operational considerations that should be addressed if a program
continuance was recommended.

Overall, the results of the pilot program were very positive.  Prior to start-up, there were concerns
ranging from the time it would take to load and unload bikes to how well the bike racks would hold up
in actual service.  The information gathered through the monitoring program dispelled these concerns
and pointed to the adoption of bike racks on buses as a permanent component of OC Transpo’s
service operation.

The main results of the monitoring program are presented below:

Usage Levels

Bike rack usage counts were conducted for a one week period during each of July, August and
September.  Usage levels remained consistent for these three months, with about 30 customers using the
bike racks each day whether it be a weekday, Saturday or Sunday.

Customer Survey

A survey of customer views was conducted on August 25 (Appendix A).  Eighteen customers
participated in the survey.  Overall, respondents were very positive about the program and asked that
more routes and buses be equipped.

The main purpose of using the bike racks on weekdays was to go to work (52%), while on  weekends
recreational use was dominant at 40%.  Asked how they would make their trip if bike racks were not
available, 33% said they would make the trip by bus, 28% would not make the trip at all and 11%
would drive or take a taxi.

The trips made by bus and bike were generally long journeys.  It appears that employees working in
Kanata are big supporters of the program with about one third of the trips either going to or from
Kanata.  About half of these involved trips between downtown and Kanata.  One respondent used
route 97 to get to Kanata and then cycled to Stittsville.

Customer Contacts
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During the course of the pilot, all customer contacts relating to bike racks were tracked.  A total of 11
were received of which 8 wanted to see the program continue and expand in the future.  The other 3
were supportive but offered suggestions (e.g. wants first to try out the rack before using on a bus).

Operator Survey

A total of 71 operators who worked on route 97 over the summer period completed survey forms to
express their views on the program (Appendix B).

Over three quarters (78%) of operators felt the additional time needed to load or unload a bike would
not have an impact on their ability to keep on schedule.  About 30% of operators said it takes less than
15 seconds to carry out a transaction while 45% said it takes between 16 and 30 seconds.

Of the fifty-six operators who responded to the question about customer perceptions,
forty-seven (84%) said they felt customers were supportive of bike racks and thought they were a good
idea.

Thirty operators provided general comments about the bike rack program.  Thirteen said the program
should be expanded and that it was a good way to attract new riders.  Three felt the racks were
underused, while two indicated the money could be better spent.

There were seven comments about customers not fully understanding how to use the rack.  These
related to customers not returning the rack to the upright position after removing the last bike.
Operators need to be aware of the position of the rack at all times.  When the rack is in the down
position, it extends out from the front of the bus and poses a potential safety hazard.  It is easy to note
the rack in the down position when there is a bike on it.  However, when there is no bike, this is not
readily apparent.  To determine the position of the rack, operators are required to get out of their seat
and look directly down the front of the bus.  The Bus Technical Advisory Committee, a group made up
of operators and equipment technical staff, reviewed this situation and recommended that a mirror be
installed so that operators are able to see the bike rack at all times from their seats.

Bus Assignments

It was recognized from the start that a very high rate of assigning bike rack-equipped buses to route 97
must be achieved or customers would lose confidence in the program.  Twenty buses are required each
weekday to operate route 97.  For operational reasons, it was necessary to equip forty buses with bike
racks to ensure a high rate of coverage.  An examination of the actual bus assignments during July show
that over 98% of the time, buses with bike racks were assigned to route 97 at the start of the day.  In
the event that the bus needed to be replaced during the day, every effort was made to assign a rack-
equipped bus.
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Claims and Accidents

There were six incidents involving bike racks from the inception of the program in July until it finished at
the end of October.  All of the incidents were minor in nature and none involved any personal injury or
damage to a bicycle.  It is believed that three of the accidents were directly attributable to the racks and
probably would not have occurred if the buses had not been equipped with them.  To date, there have
been no claims against the Commission.

Equipment Maintenance

Overall, the bike racks performed very well and proved to be a reliable piece of equipment.  Forty-six
units, which included six spares, were purchased to support the program.  During the pilot project, there
were no failures due to malfunctioning hardware.  Four racks were replaced due to damage sustained in
minor accidents.

DISCUSSION

There is no doubt from the evaluation report that the Rack and Roll program was a success in terms of
public relations.  It made plain OC Transpo’s partnership with another “green” mode of transportation
and promoted a positive image, even to those who never use a bicycle.

However, the usage of the racks, given the scale of the marketing effort, was relatively modest.  Thirty
trips a day carried by twenty buses on the route means that each bus carried, on average 1.5 bicycles
per day.  The total cost of $50,000 for the project was large when considered against the ridership gain.
Although the number of interviews was small, it seems that about half of those using the racks would
otherwise not have taken the bus and, of those, only a small number would have used a car or taxi.

The cycling community, and in particular Citizen’s for Safe Cycling, are very supportive of the program
and would like to see it expanded.  Their views are outlined in the letter attached as Appendix C.

Were the program to be expanded, the most effective way in which to do this would be to equip all 110
articulated buses with racks.  This would allow the consistent provision of bike rack equipped buses on
routes 95, 2, 7, 85, and 180.  This approach would avoid the need to equip twice as many buses with
racks as are scheduled on the routes since procedures are already in place to ensure that articulated
buses are assigned to particular routes.  This would go some way to meeting the priorities outlined in the
letter from Citizens for Safe Cycling.
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It is recommended that, should the $120,000 capital funding requirement for this project be approved
through the 2000 budget process, the Rack and Roll program be expanded to cover the 110 articulated
buses in the fleet.  Whether or not the program is expanded, it is recommended that the Rack and Roll
program on route 97 be maintained.

The program in 2000 is recommended to run from 23 April until 31 October.  The start would coincide
with the introduction of spring schedules, and the finish would ensure that it would not have a negative
impact on our ability to garage the buses indoors in the cold weather.

FINANCIAL ANALYSIS

If the extension of the Rack and Roll program is approved by the Committee, funding approval will be
discussed as part of the Commission’s 2000 capital budget.

Approved by
Gordon Diamond






















